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Minutes of the Local Government

York, North Yorkshire & East Riding Housing Board

1.00pm Monday 19th December 2022, virtual
1. Attendance: Cllr Richard Foster, Craven DC (Chair); Colin Dales, Richmondshire DC; Cllr Richard Musgrave, Selby DC; Cllr Denise Craghill, City of York Council; Cllr Mike Chambers, Harrogate BC; Cllr Carl Maw, Scarborough BC; Cllr  Clive Pearson, North York Moors NPA; Cllr Richard Good, Yorkshire Dales NPA; Nicholas Pleace, York University; Madeleine Bell, Harrogate BC; Andrew Rowe, Scarborough BC; Liz Small, NYCC; Beckie Bennett, Ryedale DC (part); Chris France, North York Moors NPA; Gail Teasdale, Broadacres; Tamsin Hart-Jones, Homes England; Sharon Graham, YNYER Strategic Housing Partnership; Nicola Sworowski, East Riding of Yorkshire Council (part). 
Apologies for Absence: Justin Ives, Hambleton DC; Matthew Goode, Pegasus Planning; Michael Jones, City of York Council; Phillip Spurr, Ryedale DC; Dennis Southall, City of York Council; James Farrar, YNY LEP; Cllr Crane, Selby DC; Cllr Webster, Hambleton DC; Carl Doolan, Hambleton DC; Jonathan Spencer, NYCC.  
2. Item 2 - Minutes of meeting held on 26th September 2022
Agreed as a true and accurate record of the meeting. 
3. Item 3 - York University (YU) Research 

The paper circulated with agenda was discussed. Cllr Musgrave highlighted the lack of reference to self-build housing, and the costs of building homes to Passive House standards. Cllr Craghill advised that this is being achieved in York through cross-subsidy from open market sales; timber frames are also being used to reduce embodied carbon in the build. Gail requested a meeting separately with the University as there is an absence of RP perspective, for example MMC prices are c.15% above traditional build.  Broadacres building to ‘Passive House lite’ standards.  
Action: Nicholas to liaise with Gail. All to provide feedback either directly to Nicolas by end Jan Nicholas Pleace: nicholas.pleace@york.ac.uk
or to Sharon by 14th Jan to allow for a coordinated response from the group by end Jan.      
4. Item 4 - Local Government Reorganisation: Housing Workstream update    
Colin advised that work on the sub-streams in progressing well and is on target with a number of policies awaiting approval. 

The workstream is also working on two other key pieces of work – operating safe and legal on day one and looking at transformational projects which will need to implemented.

Liz asked about the Rural Task Force (RTF) Event at Hovingham on 17th Dec; Colin advised that this had been successful and raised awareness of the RHE Team and their capacity to work with landowners to deliver affordable housing. Lots of case studies were highlighted on the day by Broadacres and the Team. 
Action:  All to note LGR position. Sharon to send Board information from the Delegate Pack from 17th Nov RTF event. (Post meeting note: material from the event is now available on the RHE webpage: http://nycyerhousing.co.uk/rural-affordable-homes/case-studies/)  
5. Item 5 – Rural Housing Enabler Programme 2022/23 Midyear Update   
As per the RHE report circulated with the agenda, Sharon updated that: 

· There were 55 completions at the midyear point:

· 30 in East Riding

· 22 in Ryedale

· Three in Scarborough

· The forecast programme for 2022/23 has increased from 175 homes at the end of quarter 1 to 229. 
· 38 planning consents have been granted, 28 full and 10 outline.  

Madeleine advised that in Harrogate, which is not part of the RHE Programme, there were 57 rural affordable completions in quarters 1 and 2. 

Cllr Foster proposed writing a letter to the new lead member for housing at the new North Yorkshire Council outlining Housing Board’s longstanding commitment to, and support of, the RHE Programme. Gail advised that work through the Rural Housing Alliance has demonstrated that areas where RHEs are in place deliver more affordable homes than areas where there are no RHEs. 

Action: Sharon to draft letter of support for the RHE Programme for Cllr Foster to approve.    

6. Item 6 – 2022/3 Midyear permissions and completions reporting 
Sharon went through the slides circulated with the agenda – there is no ERY data included, the Selby permissions figures will also be updated after the meeting with the number of consents falling. Sharon will update the slides when all amends are available and circulate to the Board before the next meeting.  There were 1,567
 consents reported – a continued reduction on previous years; 1,948 completions were reported. Affordable delivery also appears to be more challenging across the patch. 
Action: Sharon to update slides once revised Selby data is available and circulate.   

7. Items 7 – Refugee and Afghan Resettlement Programme 
Colin updated that in North Yorkshire, 134 refugees have been resettled under the UKRS scheme. The target for North Yorkshire is to provide accommodation for 200 refugees by 31 March 2024, so we are on target to deliver the programme commitment. To date 127 Afghans have been resettled so far in North Yorkshire. Cllr Musgrave asked how many refugees are currently housed in temporary hotel accommodation?. Andrew advised that there are c.40 Afghan families housed in a hotel in Scarborough; they have been there for over a year.  Cllr Good raised the issue of empty MOD homes not being made available for refugees and asked that the Board write to both the MOD and the Commanding Officer (CO) of Catterick Garrison asking why empty homes cannot be made available to provide permanent accommodation for asylum seekers.  
Action: Colin/Sharon to draft letter from Board to MOD and CO of Catterick Garrison.   
8. Item 8 – Community Led Housing Hub Update   

Colin commended the report circulated with the agenda. Sharon advised that work between the Hub and the RHE Team on the delivery plan Is ongoing.  

Action: All to note. 
9. Item 9 – Future role of the Housing Board  
Colin talked Board members though the report circulated with the agenda. All were supportive of retaining the Board as a consultative group in the short to medium term. It was agreed that new Terms of Reference should be considered at the next meeting.    

Action: Colin to draft new terms of reference for consideration at the next meeting. 
10. Item 10 – Homes England (HE) Update

Tamsin advised that HE’s new strategic plan will now be launching in the new year and she will share this with Board as soon as it is available. Existing programmes continue to operate; Tamsin highlighted that the Levelling Up Home Building Fund is available aimed at SME house builders – HE will be presenting to the Agents Forum in the new year about the Fund and opportunities within it. Tamsin also advised that the Local Government Capacity Centre Winter Learning Programme is now open for bookings from local authority and RP staff; more information is available here: 

https://www.gov.uk/guidance/explore-housing-development-learning-events-for-local-government
Tamsin continues to work with colleagues from York and North Yorkshire on the proposed devolution deal, within which there is a commitment from Government for HE to work collaboratively on a pipeline of affordable housing.     

Action:  All to note.  
11. Item 11 - Registered Provider (RP) Update 

Gail advised that the rent settlement has been announced as 7% cap on rent increases, this includes shared ownership rents. The Better Social Housing report was published last week; an audit of all social housing is proposed to look at quality. In terms of housing development, there remain challenges around planning (taking time to secure), supply shortages (unpredictable), and a shortage of construction workers; all of these things are having a negative impact on housing supply outputs. Some private developers are pulling off sites and only producing homes to agreed sales; Section 106 affordable homes are coming forward earlier on private sites to aid cashflow.   
Action: All to note.  

12. Item 12 – Devolution update 

Sharon advised that the formal consultation period closed on Friday 16th December; feedback from the consultation will be considered by NYCC and CYC early in 2023.  Work to develop a delivery programme for the £12.7m Brownfield Housing Fund (BHF) allocation for York and North Yorkshire (Y&NY) for 2023/4 and 2024/5 is underway and a call for Expressions of Interest will be launched on 3rd January; the closing date will be 6th February. Work has also started on mapping the housing supply pipeline for Y&NY; the first step being an audit of Local Plans.   

Action: All to note.  
13. Item 13 –AOB  
Statement of Intent for Eco Flex: Andrew 
Andrew explained that the Statement sent out in advance of the meetings consolidates the individual local authority Statements already in place across North Yorkshire, bringing together the different documents into one Statement so that the new Council will be able to progress with the ECO4 programme in April. Agreement to the new Statement of Intent for North Yorkshire in advance of Vesting Day was sought from Board. Board approved the new Statement of Intent.   
Action: Approved.  

Levelling Up and regeneration Bill (LU&RB): Chris France

Chris highlighted the implications of the LU&RB and the subsequent Ministerial Statement from Michael Gove in terms of the proposed direction of travel for the planning system; proposals include: 

· Removing of the nationally set mandatory housing targets;

· Potential removal of the Duty to Cooperate; and 

· Dropping the requirement for a five-year housing land supply for Local Plans. 

There is concern about the negative impact this will have on housing supply. More detail is anticipated this week in the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) Prospectus, where the scope for the changes will be set out. The measures will be consulted upon, so there will be an opportunity for Housing Board to respond to any consultation in 2023. Chris also highlighted two proposed changes that could be really beneficial in parts of the patch: 

· Measures to address the low build out rates of some developers; and

· Proposals to change the use class to allow some controls over second homes and holiday homes.       

Michael Gove’s Ministerial Statement can be accessed here: 

https://questions-statements.parliament.uk/written-statements/detail/2022-12-06/hcws415
Action: Chris to bring a full update to next meeting.  

14. Item 12 - Date of next meeting 
TBC – virtual 
� This figure excludes ERY data; it also includes Selby data that is being revised with figures for Selby likely to fall. 
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